Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, May 7, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, and 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.
Present:


Mayor Gina Picinich




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Trustee Peter Grunthal

Trustee Karen Schleimer


Also Present:


Edward W. Brancati, Village Manager
Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney
Regular Village Board Meeting

Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Picinich asked everyone to remain standing for a moment to remember that it is an honor for us to be here seated at this table.  We were elected by the people of this community to consider the needs of everyone across this whole community and we must always keep that in mind.
Public Hearing Continued – Zoning Code ML Light Manufacturing District 
Public Hearing – RD Research and Development, ML Light Manufacturing District, Supplemental Use Regulations and the Zoning Definitions to permit, regulations and define Full Service Grocery Stores and Family Recreation Facilities.

Mayor Picinich stated that we are continuing our public hearing with reference to zoning text changes in the ML District and we also have added in another public hearing with reference to expanding the proposed new family recreation use to also be included in the Research and Development Zone (RD).  The proposed zoning text changes are available on the Village’s website under the Board of Trustees page.  She explained the proposed changes which include an addition of full service grocery in the ML district and also the new use called Family Recreation Facilities and that use is being proposed in two (2) different ways.  One just in the ML District and then another potential expansion of that in the RD District.  It is important to note that all uses that are permitted in the RD District, which is over in Radio Circle, are also permit in the ML District.  

Mayor Picinich opened the floor for public comment.  


Ms. Shelia Alagia (Park Drive) stated that she watched the Planning Board meeting where these issues were discussed and there was some concern regarding what our concern is which is the traffic and what impact that traffic would have.  I felt that there was some valuable discussion going on amongst the Planning Board members.  However, by the end of the meeting it seemed that the wording regarding traffic as it would appear within this proposed change would address many concerns.  That seems to be what I took from listening to the televised broadcast.  I’m still concerned as to whether or not that is an accurate view given that this change in zoning is going to change the complete structure of clientele that move down into the 333 area.  These decisions, these concerns, these ideas, these plans are all based on what exists there now.  You are about to, within the next year bring in the second most popular supermarket in this area into that zone.  Most of my friends who live in the southern end of town usually take the Saw Mill River Parkway north to be able to come into the ShopRite Plaza where it exists today in Bedford Hills.  Now, because of its move, most of them have already said I’ll have to drive up 117 instead of going around using the Saw Mill.  So that added traffic, I don’t know if everybody is really looking at in terms of what impact is that going to have?  The change in ingress and egress which I have already spoken about twice, you are still emptying out on what is essentially a two lane road.  One lane north, one lane south with a half a turn lane that exists to make left hand turns both north and south.  It’s very difficult to live in that area and to be able to travel through as it is today.  I am really concerned and again I ask the Board of Trustees to reconsider including this entertainment piece in the manufacturing district as to what impact it truly is going to have until after the ShopRite is in place, open and a real sense of numbers can be obtained at that point.  Thank you.

Mr. Ed Tostanoski (Park Drive) stated that originally the property was the Grand Union Distribution Center.  When it was a Grand Union Distribution Center all vehicles entered opposite what is now Foxwood.  The reason for that is that the entrance had less of a sloped pitch so the trucks were able to go down the hill without creating a problem, they also had a level area to wait for traffic to break at the top of the hill when they came out and tried to make a turn.  In addition, they had a fire tank, which has been removed and the lack of that fire tank and increasing the occupancy of that area puts Brookside, Foxwood, Guard Hill, and Bedford Plaza at jeopardy for a lack of water in the event of an emergency.  Has that been addressed by the Board?  Finally, I would also state that the current entrance was always an emergency only entrance and it should go back to being that.  Thank you.  


Ms. Susan Spielvogel (Park Drive) stated I know myself and members of the Brookside Community want Mount Kisco to grow and thrive.  But the concern is how this will affect our quality of life.  For example, I often go the Saw Mill East which is at 333 after work and when I’m leaving there at 5:00 pm it can literally take me a half hour to go across the street.  I know the discussion has been that the exits and entrances will be made bigger to accommodate more cars coming in and out, but as Sheila said, 117 is still basically a one way street (with two lanes) and I don’t know how it can accommodate more traffic.  The concern is how will the existing roads support the additional traffic flow and how will the construction effect traffic as well.  I also think that parents are concerned because the bus stop is right there.  So that when the bus is stopping how that will be affected.  I don’t know if there is a solution, I hope there is.  I think the community is concerned about this.  Thank you.

Ms. Bonnie McLeod Waldman (Park Drive) stated that she is all for business in Mount Kisco, I love this town.  When my children were little and waited at the bus stop on 117 I was concerned about the traffic.  My children are no longer little, but you still have little kids that get the bus and Brookside does not have the capacity to have the bus go up the hill.  So I would just like to hear more going forward, whether there is a new traffic light in discussions.  I really have concerns about little kids waiting for the bus on 117 in the midst of a lot of traffic.  We live on a hill and I hope the Village will take that into consideration, if we are going to have an intersection and people are coming out of Brookside and also those people coming from 333, we don’t want a head-on collision.  I really just want to make sure with this new traffic intersection that it is really safe.  

Ms. Marion Halberg (Park Drive) stated I’m a little confused because after the April 16th Board Meeting I happen to be watching Channel 20 and I got to see the April 17th Planning Board Meeting and they were discussing the zoning text changes as if they were a done deal.  They were talking very specifically about the ShopRite coming in and about what kinds of purposes the recreational venue could engage and that was really confusing to me because they were really talking as if they were making plans for it and speaking very specifically.  So my question to you is, is it a done deal?


Mayor Picinich replied that it is the responsibility of the Planning Board to make a recommendation to this Board.  So we have passed along these zoning text changes to them.  The Planning Board has met once and will meet again in order to make a formal written recommendation on these changes.  They are a group that focuses in on specifics, that is what they do.  So my thought is what you saw was them thinking about the next step, if it went forward.  These text changes have to be voted on by this Board, and that vote has not been taken and the date for that vote has not yet been set.

Ms. Halberg stated so when they make their recommendations to you are they privy to this public hearing and all of these many people who have come to these meetings.


Mayor Picinich replied absolutely.


Ms. Halberg stated and when has the Board decided to vote, have they made a decision because I think that vote was originally going to happen sooner than when we started showing up.  


Mayor Picinich replied there was never a date.  Generally we leave a public hearing open for 30 days, we’ve actually opened another public hearing with the potential of the expansion of the recreation use so we had not set a date initially, and we still don’t have a date quite yet.  So clearly, these are very serious matters and there is no need to rush this.  The issues that are being brought up need to be thought through completely.

Ms Halberg stated have you entertained the idea of separating the two (2) uses from the current proposed text changes in the zoning law and are you going to consider separating the grocery piece from the family entertainment/recreation piece?

Mayor Picinich replied that has been a recommendation by one (1) board member at this point in time and that has been something that a few members of public have requested.  This Board will discuss that.

Ms. Halberg stated and what will it take for you to make a decision or sway the other board members, even you Mayor, to make that separation.  


Mayor Picinich replied a justification.


Ms. Halberg stated so now let me make my plea to you again, as I have at the last two (2) meetings and I am very strongly requesting that you separate the grocery zoning from the entertainment recreation zoning.  I believe that we should see what happens if you approve the ShopRite coming into 333 North Bedford Road and as all of these people here tonight have expressed, if you make all of these changes at once all of a sudden there could be who knows what’s happening down there.  So let’s see what happens with a big grocery store coming in there and then let’s see whether family recreation is something that we can #1 handle and #2 whether we want to have it.  I respect that Jim Diamond is going to do his due diligence to give us the best product and quality product that he can.  He’s done some very nice things down there at 333 North Bedford Road and I use many of the businesses down there, but I also really feel that if he should not be the owner and someone else comes in with those kinds of zoning changes for the family recreation, we could really find ourselves very unhappy with what Mount Kisco could look like commercially.  Thank you.

Mr. Robert Perlleshi (Park Drive) stated that he has lived there for the past two (2) years, and I hear my neighbors speaking about the traffic patterns.  I have a small son and another on the way, and those are my concerns to you guys.  What’s going to happen with traffic, my wife walks a lot on the sidewalk with the baby carriage and we get honked at and we have been close to being run over a couple of times, with cars swerving.  I want to reiterate the concerns of my neighbors as well as everybody else in Foxwood and Guard Hill.


Trustee Grunthal asked Mr. Perlleshi where exactly are the cars coming close to you when you are walking.


Mr. Perlleshi replied that we are coming down the hill and as soon as we make that left on to 117 its right along that roadway and then we have to always go down to Target in order to cross the street and it doesn’t help that the road surface on 117 is so bumpy.  


Ms. Helen Teevan (Park Drive) stated that a lot of what she wanted to say has been said already.  I would just like to add my voice to the many concerns that the traffic is what concerns me the most because the traffic situation is terrible even now.  The road is too narrow and there are too many stops along the way and people have become increasingly aggressive.  So that is why when we come down to the end of our street people just go right through the red light and its getting worse.  In the six (6) years that I’ve lived there it has gotten progressively worse as the traffic has become heavier.  So I really cannot understand why the choice of putting a big very busy grocery store in such a location is desirable.  I cannot see what advantage it has, other than it offers a lot of parking.  But the entrance and egress is just absolutely dangerous and a messy situation for everybody, but especially for the residents of Foxwood and Brookside.  On a lighter note, I was in ShopRite last week and they were talking about the move as if it was done.  Which confused me because from what you say it’s still has a long ways to go.  So are we looking at it as if it is a done deal or what are the chances, 50/50 that it is going to go ahead or 90/10?  What is the chance at this point?  It sounds from what everyone is saying that the horse has already bolted and that anything that we really say here is really redundant.  It sounds like in everybody’s mind it’s done and that concerns me because I think that the safety issues have not fully been worked out and the traffic problems.  I would also like to add my voice to those who wish the two (2) issues to be separated.  They are both very different and I think we should progress very slowly with this because the implications for each issue are huge and we shouldn’t do them together.  We should deal with the grocery store first, and then move on to future developments at a different time after we have resolved whatever is going on with the grocery store.

Mrs. Margaret Marcogliese (Sutton Manor) stated that everybody here is talking about Brookside and Foxwood.  They both have a traffic light to enter and exit their condo complex and Sutton Manor has nothing.  It has a big hill that you are talking about that goes right on to 117.  A few years ago former Mayor Cindrich made a comment on the record as to why the Planning Board approved Sutton Manor without a traffic light to exit onto 117.  I’m sure you all know that this is a very dangerous situation and we are so lucky none of us have been killed yet.  Burger King has another exit to make a right turn and all drivers just look to the left and never see a driver exiting on the right at Sutton Manor Drive.  I always thought the person on the right had the right-of-way.  Lots of thinking must go into this new endeavor at 333 regarding traffic on 117.  I have fought this battle for years (meaning Sutton Manor not 333) to no avail.  The Department of Transportation responded to my letter regarding this matter and said that Sutton Manor intersects with Route 9A…..that’s when I finally gave up!  Thank you for listening.  

Mr. Besian Krasniqi (Park Drive) stated that he would also like to express his concerns as well.  I moved to Brookside about two (2) years ago and the reason why I moved there is because I fell in love with the place the minute I saw it.  It was quiet and the best part was that you could walk down and go to a bar, and go to a grocery store.  I have three (3) kids, my two boys play soccer every Saturday and Sunday.  We live about four (4) minutes away from the soccer fields and my kids want to walk there and we can’t.  I cannot let my kids walk because it’s totally dangerous.  I am a member of the Saw Mill Club East for about two (2) years and when I signed up I thought I could just walk to the gym and I really can’t.  I hesitate to walk there because it is really dangerous.  Before you guys think of putting a grocery store there, if you ask me I’m against that too.  I just like it the way it is.  I know Mount Kisco may benefit from the zoning changes, but we as a community, I don’t see us benefitting.  I think you should consider us because we are right there and before you do that I’d say it’s probably better to have a sidewalk there, starting with simple stuff so that you can walk there.  I also work from home and go into the city once a week, and I like to walk that’s my hobby.  For me to cross the street from where I live I have to wait there for 3 to 4 minutes.  It’s just a busy street.  Have you guys conducted a feasibility study if ShopRite is there, if we are going to do that lets start slowly.  That’s my opinion and see how that affects us, because I know zoning is important, but I think the community is more important because it’s us that makes that part of the town.  I really hope that you guys will listen to us.  I don’t want to have to move again.  If that happens it’s going to impact the community in a pretty bad way.  

Ms. Louis Ganphis (sp?) (Foxwood) first of all the signal at Foxwood’s really doesn’t matter to people on 117.  They always cross over and they wait in front, which is illegal.  We are supposed to come out when the light is green, but the cars are a continuous line.  I’ve called the Police twice and they say, well you know there is a sign there and I say but they don’t obey it.  They need to be ticketed this is revenue for the Village and they reply oh well they have other things to do.  We can’t get out!  This happened again twice today. The traffic on 117 is horrendous and it seems as though the town is on a precipitous path to make it worse by going forward with this plan to relocate ShopRite.  You’ve got to attend to the residents in this area and you really have to make the Police pay attention to enforcing laws because we can’t get out, even though there is a signal.  There is a lot that needs to be considered on behalf of the residents, enforcing the traffic rules that are there because they are not enforced, the construction and noise and all that will happen if ShopRite moves into this location.  I understand that you need taxables.  I also go to the gym and when the kids are playing soccer and people are at the gym there is no parking.  I don’t know where the shoppers are going to park, because that is a multi-use and you really aren’t considering that.  Plus you have the big trucks that come in and bring produce in and trash out.  You need another exit or something because it just isn’t possible, it’s not feasible unless you have a total redesign and you really must consider the people who are trapped in residences along 117 who can’t get out because this is a commercial street.

Mr. Jayadas Chelur (Park Drive) stated that he had the same two (2) concerns which many of the people here tonight have expressed.  #1 is the traffic, Route 117 probably has the most number of car dealerships.  Stop & Shop and Target have their trucks coming in outside of the regular traffic that we have.  Without the new supermarket coming in at 333 we have a traffic problem, we just increase significantly.  One example lately was when we had the storms recently for a couple of days it took about 25 minutes to go from Brookside to the signal at the train station.  It hardly used to take 5 minutes.  That’s the kind of traffic we might run into when we have another super market in the vicinity.  I have emailed the Board and the reply mentioned the change in the traffic pattern because people are already shopping in Bedford and they turn back effecting 117 and there is not going to be a significant change from the shoppers coming from 117 now.  My question is was a study done to ascertain the facts.  Do we have any kind of numbers that the Department of Transportation provided as input on the matter?  #2 the traffic light, which two (2) people have spoken about, the traffic signal just before the entrance of Brookside on 117 is in my opinion the most terrible red signal in the whole of Westchester County.  I have missed hitting a car 6 to 7 times already and once in a while I see a cop car waiting near the Subway and that’s when everyone behaves.  I urge you to consider the traffic pattern and if some kind of separate entrance is required I would request that you look into that adoption.  

Mrs. Whalen stated I’m hearing not in my back yard.  I don’t know how many of these people ever tried to go up 133 and tried to come out of Sands Street when you’re parked there and somebody comes with their car and stops right in front of you, so you can’t get out of the road.  One day it took me 45 minutes to get from Sands Street to the Post Office.  Another night it took me 5 changes of the light to make a left hand turn and I was at the driveway of Open Door in order to get through because of people blocking the roadway.  Coming out onto Croton Avenue you better look and make sure that the car stops before you come out.  So it’s all over the town!  Has anybody walked up Lexington Ave with a carriage?  I’m afraid to walk up Lexington Avenue because there is space between the sidewalk and the road.  It’s all over town it’s not just in one place.  

Mr. Michael Hardman (Park Drive) stated I hope the previous speaker wasn’t suggesting that we need more traffic problems in Mount Kisco.  My biggest concern is the bigger picture of the development and how this is going to fit into the development of Mount Kisco in general.  I think a lot of us feel in northern Mount Kisco that some folks might forget that we are a residential neighborhood and too often reference is made to us being a retail corridor, etc.  This is going to be right in our neighborhood so the impact is on all of us in Mount Kisco.  The impact specifically beyond the traffic issues of family entertainment concerns me.  What kind of noise pollution that might bring.  What kind of light pollution that might bring.  What kind of safety issues and actual air pollution that might bring.  What I’m hoping for in moving forward is that we have more time to discuss this before it’s just considered at the Planning Board level.  That piece of it is really going to affect the quality of life, not only in the north Mount Kisco area, but all of Mount Kisco.  My hope would be that we have more time to discuss the details of what that is going to look like.  I don’t think any of us are against development, but I want this to move forward in a very thoughtful and inclusive manner.  I trust that the Board would like that as well and we are not looking to put this off forever, but we want to be included in the discussions and I think the feeling is, I’m sure not the intent, is that this is happening quickly.  My guess is that it probably doesn’t feel that way to you guys, but it feels that way to us who are not intimately involved just yet.  Now, we are getting involved in the process and we are seeing what the impact might be and we want to make sure that this is slowed down enough for real discussion, for a sense of what this is really going to look like, and its impact on the quality of life in general.  Let’s make this a win-win.  Let’s make this a situation that actually improves the quality of life for all of us.  We would love to see that and the success of the property, but in a way that doesn’t become a blight.  So that this doesn’t sneak up on us as a runaway development.  All of us have seen too many examples of that right here in Westchester County where a commercial development has over run the quality of life of residents.  Please keep this in mind and we want to be a part of this moving forward.  Thank you.

Trustee Albanese asked Mr. Hardiman what would need to be done in order to make you more comfortable with the traffic and entrances regarding this proposal.  Because they do want to come in here and spend a lot of money in order to get this done.  They have a lot at stake here.  

Mr. Hardiman replied that a specific solution was hard to address because I haven’t been intimately involved in this plan, but I think in general there is some accountability to the planning moving forward.  I think in the past there was a sense that a lot of serious discussion went on and a lot of very specific questions about what the property might turn into were reassured and in fact our fears did occur, in terms of what ended up happening or at least the answers ended up not being accurate as to what ended up happening.  We want to make sure that processes and accountability are in place, so that this is something that moves forward as presented and we know what to expect and we are a part of that.  There are ways in integrate smart development, that really thinks long term in preserving residential neighborhoods, yet allowing for thriving commercial enterprises without blighting the environment or taking away from our quality of life.  So the specifics I can’t address right now, but having more time to discuss this, I bet you we could come up with some specifics.  Thank you.  

Ms. Louis Ganphis (sp?) (Foxwood) asked if a citizen’s advisory committee could be formed to look at some of this on an ongoing basis rather than being passively presented with a fait accompli.

Mayor Picinich replied I don’t know if that is a possibility, because that is generally not the way this process works as I understand it.  The reason for the public hearing is to gather feedback, collect the input, and then sit down and identify what those concerns while identifying ways to come up with solutions for them and to address the concerns that have been presented in the best way that we reasonably can.  So that’s more of how the process works.  

Trustee Schleimer stated that there is a meeting on Thursday for the residents of Brookside, Foxwood, and Sutton Manor here in the Village Hall Board Room at 7:00 pm.  Mr. Diamond will be here also to answer specific questions that effect the northern part of Mount Kisco.  

Mr. Jim Diamond stated that he will be here on Thursday night to talk in depth about all of these subjects.  For those that might not be here on Thursday he gave some background information regarding the property and the proposed development for the site.  

The property was acquired in 2005 and at that time no one really knew what to expect.  It was one of the largest properties in Mount Kisco and we had to figure out a way to redevelop it in a positive way that would be good for Mount Kisco.  We didn’t know exactly what that was going to be because it is a learning experience with regards to tenants and what it is going to end up being 15 years later.  I think most people would agree that it’s been a productive and positive addition to the community.  I don’t think our property has had any negative impact in terms of noise or traffic or lighting or any of the other concerns that I’ve heard.  I’ll address the intersection concerns because I think we have some great solutions for them.  We have been able to put the pieces together over the last few years.  Our whole corporate philosophy is “win-win”.   I talk about it all of the time.  I think that anyone that looks at the properties that we’ve developed around town will see that we’ve made them better than what it was when we started and we are really proud of that.  It’s important to us to be part of the community, to make things better, and that’s how we try to do well as a company.  I heard a number of people mention that they use the businesses at 333 and I think that is an indication that the properties are a positive addition to the community and provide services that people use and appreciate.  One of the other things that I wanted to mention was that there are a number of retail uses that are allowed within our zoning right now.  For example Home Depot could move to our site after going through a planning board process right now, but our property strangely is the only property all the way from Simone Brothers Auto/Gas Station (at the intersection of Rt. 117 and Barker Street) on the southern end of this stretch of Route 117 all the way up through Arroway Ford at (Rt. 117 in Bedford Hills across from Decker Tool Rental) the northern end of the stretch of Rt. 117, where a grocery store is not currently permitted as-of-right in the zone.  It actually is permitted already in Bedford, on the north side of our property.  The entire parking lot at the north side of our property is within the Town of Bedford.  The entire building is in the Village/Town of Mount Kisco.  I want to clarify one thing about recreation and that is what’s currently allowed within our zone as a special use permit is membership clubs conducting leisure time and recreation activities for use by members, customers, or clients on a periodic or seasonal basis.  Two things to identify is membership clubs conducting leisure time and recreation actives.  So what the Village is proposing is that adding family recreation facilities, also as a special use permit.  Basically, with this addition to zoning we are not proposing or looking to do anything different than the types of things that are already done within Grand Prix, the differentiating factor is whether or not we call it a membership club or not.  That just goes not to the type of use it is, but really the business model.  It’s a very fuzzy thing, Saw Mill Club is a membership club.  Orange Theory which is downtown and very popular charges a monthly membership fee, is that a membership club or physical training studio and does it make a difference at the end of the day because what they provide is physical fitness or training.  That’s what we are talking about in terms of family recreation facilities, versus membership club conducting leisure time and recreation actives.  Whether it’s a membership club or not, but its recreation either way and that’s why Grand Prix is there today.  


With regards to the intersections and pedestrian friendly.  We acquired the facility in 2005 and that was the only property that we owned in the area.  So we didn’t have all of the pieces.  We could only operate within the confines of what we had there.  There are three (3) separate connections to Bedford Road.  Two (2) of them are open and there is actually a third one that is not open right now which is the area of road/path in between to the north of Patio.com and to the south of the Lincoln dealership along Rt. 117.  But one of the things that we are going to look at is opening that up as well for exists from our property for a right hand turns only to try to direct some of the south bound traffic as far south as we can.  We did try to put it into use some years ago and we ran into some disagreements with our neighbor who owns both properties on either side of that and those disagreements were actually just settled yesterday.  So we can now work on that again.  What has changed in the last few years is that we’ve continued to slowly acquire properties around us.  It’s not a fast process, no one can be forced to sell.  On Ice House Road we own the property on the bottom, the original Ice House Building.  We own the Simone Brothers building.  We own the building where Subway is located.  On the north access drive we’ve signed a twenty-five (25) year lease for the building where the Bible Store is.  These pieces of property allow us to align the drive with Brookside.  One of the reasons that light at Brookside functions poorly is because of the number of cycles going around in a circle there, between the north/south traffic, the left hand turns, Park Drive, the Subway building and Ice House Road.  There is very little time given to each segment of the light.  We currently don’t have a right hand turn lane out.  Once we are able to align that intersection, we will be able to make it like any normal intersection by reducing the number of segments, more green time for all the turn movements.  We will have a right hand turn lane so that the only people sitting there waiting to exit will be turning left.  On the north side we are proposing to align the traffic light with Foxwoods as well so that we have two (2) well-functioning intersections, left hand turns out of the north side, right hand turn and a dedicated turn lane into the site.  These are things that are proposed that need to be reviewed by the Planning Board over many months, but this is what our proposal is, so that we have dedicated lanes of travel, so that we can bring organization finally to both of these roads.  Thirteen (13) years ago we talked about pedestrian access and it was requested that we improve pedestrian access to our site.  We were very honest at the time saying that we don’t think that we can do it safely, it’s just not set up well to enable us to do it.  But if you look at the drawings that we are now proposing you’ll see crosswalks in all four (4) directions to finally solve the pedestrian access.  We couldn’t do these things before we when only owned 333 North Bedford Road.  We can do these things now because we own or control four (4) other properties on that road, finally after all of this time.  In thirteen (13) years of owning this property, with 17 or 18 tenants we’ve never tried to do more than what we think a site can support and what makes sense.  We never proposed adding to that building in any way.  There has been no new construction in any way.  I don’t think in thirteen (13) years for all of the applications we have been in front of Mount Kisco that we’ve ever got a variance for anything we did on the site.  I don’t think we’ve ever went to the Zoning Board of Appeals to get a variance to do more than what the zoning allowed as-of-right.  We’ve really worked within the confines of what we have there.  There is a 600,000 sq. ft. building there.  The building is not going to get bigger.  It’s exactly the same size that it was when we bought it and something is going to go in there.  There is a balance between different types of traffic.  You can be heavy on automobile traffic or you can be very heavy as a distribution center on trucks/tractor trailers.  Tractor trailers are a lot more impactful than cars coming and going.  Yes, ShopRite will have trucks as well, but I don’t think anyone will say that the ShopRite trucks are a negative on North Bedford Road.  You’ll hardly see them going down North Bedford Road.  I see more auto-carriers than I do ShopRite trucks.  We are very happy over this whole process to engage with everyone, to go through plans with you, to show exactly what we’re proposing, to ask if there are ways that we can do things better, and to improve our design, for the sidewalks or roadways.  For thirteen (13) years we have been a great neighbor, we intend to continue to be a great neighbor and all we want to do is really deliver a great quality project to Mount Kisco.  Thank you.  

Ms. Sheila Alagia stated thank you very much for providing details for my argument.  We are still opening and widening the ingresses and egresses into this property and what is it going to do to volume now on a two (2) lane road.  

Ms. Bonnie McLeod Waldman thanked Mr. Diamond for all that he has done for the community.  She stated in listening to all of the traffic proposals, she just wanted to ask if there was any vision for having a route that connects from 333 to Target or Kohls to help with the traffic congestion. 


Mr. Diamond replied to some extent yes, not to the south to Target.  We have discussed in Planning Board meetings before that we’ve always wanted to connect to the Kohls parking lot with 333.  We had proposed this option to Kohls about a decade ago, at the time they said yes and the owner of the property said no.  There has been some changes in the property owners and we have initiated some dialogue with them a few months ago and they are open to the idea again at this point of us connecting to the Kohls parking lot.  This has not been engineered yet, but the proposal would be to connect the roadway directly behind the former Chase building which will enable that traffic to get in and out of the site by going on to Norm Avenue.  This is one of the things that will be worked on during the Planning Board process if we can make that happen.  

Trustee Schleimer noted that Norm Avenue was in the Town of Bedford.  


Mr. Diamond stated that when they originally purchased the property there were two (2) water towers.  One (1) is a very large one which still exists and has 300,000 gallons of water in it.  There was a smaller tank that had 100,000 gallons, which it was determined was no longer required as it was an eye sore because it was 150 feet in the air.  There had been requests made a while back from Brookside, Mayor Cindrich, and the Planning Board that we make that tower go away, so we did.  More importantly, we still have more than enough water for any fire with 300,000 gallons of water sitting in a tank.  


Trustee Albanese asked if Mr. Diamond had spoken with the New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) regarding the signalization of the lights between Main Street and 333 North Bedford Road.  


Mayor Picinich replied that she has reached out to the NYSDOT and we have started that conversation, on behalf of what needs to be done on North Bedford Road.  Right now, there is no smart technology installed in those lights which adjust the lights for the flow of traffic, so that is something that we are requesting to be done.  In addition, the realignment of the entrances and exits makes it possible for safe pedestrian crosswalks and so I’ve had conversations with a number of folks being able to walk from Brookside and Foxwood, across North Bedford Road, and down into the complex or the street safely, is a positive outcome that we are seeking.  We certainly need DOT’s participation in this because it’s a State road, not a Village road.  We are working to bring all of the stakeholders together to the table to express our urgent need to ensure that these things happen in cooperation with the property owner.

Trustee Schleimer asked Mr. Diamond if his vision was to accomplish the change of the intersections simultaneously with the installation of ShopRite.


Mr. Diamond replied of course absolutely.  The Planning Board would be reviewing traffic analysis with those pieces in place.  The whole review would be conditioned upon those intersections being aligned the way we are proposing.  


Trustee Schleimer asked Mr. Diamond what his vision was with regards to family recreation.

Mr. Diamond replied that we control Grand Prix and that was our first recreation facility and since then we felt really excited about it and we’ve actually grown to nine (9) spins entertainment type facilities.  We are big believers in recreation.  There has been a huge shift where people are less interested in going to the mall and they are now looking more for experiences.  There has been a huge shift over the last ten (10) years with things like Rock and Jump, trampoline parks, ropes courses, laser tag or bowling, and what is great about these things is that they are things that families can do together.  This is a huge and growing category.

Trustee Albanese stated so most of these uses that you are proposing are actually ok to do now as long as you make it a membership.  

Mr. Diamond replied correct.  We just think the umbrella of a membership club is unclear as to what that even means as it is not a well-defined term and it might be cleaner as family recreation.  Recreation is something that communities large and small everywhere are looking at adding as traditional retail declines.  
Mr. Besian Krasniqi (Park Drive) stated that this proposal is inviting more traffic into the area.  Everything is great here, but I like to get in the car and travel ten minutes away from my home to do these things, not right next to my house.  The other thing is if the road is going to go straight down, the minute I go to the edge of our property, you mentioned the water tower being an eye sore, that’s going to be my eye sore right there.  Because I’ll be seeing that.  I’m going to be seeing these huge buildings there that is going to be my eye sore there in the morning.  
Deputy Mayor Farber stated that again we can continue this discussion again on Thursday and perhaps you can bring more maps and visual things that people can really look at which would be very helpful.  The work session meeting is to specifically address a lot of the issues for our northern Mount Kisco residents.

Mayor Picinich stated I know we’ve invested a lot of time in this, but it is well worth the time to invest, everyone needs to have their voice heard and that is really important.  

Mayor Picinich stated that this public hearing remains open for all purposes.

Trustee Schleimer stated as many of you know I am the sole Trustee who has been in opposition to including both zoning changes at the same time.  I think that the ShopRite piece is a huge piece.  I think that family recreation, although it may be the absolute right, best, most wonderful use Mount Kisco has ever seen, requires more time and study.  I’ve voiced my opinion privately to this Board and in public.  I think that a change of this magnitude both at 333 and as proposed for Radio Circle in the RD Zone is what the Comprehensive Plan was made for.  If we are going to make major use changes in our town the Comprehensive Plan is a place is discuss the traffic, to discuss the impacts, whether this is the dream that we dream for our town going forward, but I think this discussion is critical as to the family recreation piece of it.  I am less concerned about the traffic, since it is so close to where it is currently located.  I have looked at the supermarket parking requirements and satisfied myself as to the parking.  The parking as proposed in the zoning amendment is the same as supermarkets everywhere.  It doesn’t make me happy, it’s tight, but it is what all supermarkets up here have.  I can’t put a more significant burden on a property owner than any place else in northern Westchester.  I advocate now and I ask my members of the Village Board again to consider that I think this is perfect discussion for the Comprehensive Development Plan and I ask that we bifurcate the application and make a proposal for a zoning change for the supermarket and a separate zoning change for the family recreation at a different time.  

Deputy Mayor Farber stated that she was really glad that people showed up tonight to really share and discuss what your feelings are.  I’m more of a believer in compromise and hoping we can find something that we can all live with.  I think Mr. Diamond is a wonderful neighbor and has done so much for Mount Kisco.  Once we really understand the traffic patterns I think you will be more pleased than not.  Yes, there might be a little more traffic, but the lights will go much faster and there will be so much more of a way for everyone to go a lot more quickly down 117.  ShopRite is only 1,600 linear feet away from where the proposed one is.  The traffic is still really going to be going down Route 117 one way or the other.  With the other new options of exits I think a lot of it can be missed from how it is now.  I do understand your concerns.  I’m really glad that we can continue this conversation, particularly on Thursday, and we will have a lot more drawings.  So bring all of your questions so that we can discuss them in much more detail.  I’d like to figure out a way that we can make everyone happy.  I do believe in compromise, it’s really important for Mount Kisco and I do believe that we already have so much of the same kinds of recreational facilities already there at the site, we are just not calling them what we are proposing to call them. 

Trustee Albanese stated listening to all of your comments I think the biggest concern is the traffic, safety, sidewalks, and lights.  So taking all of this into account we have somebody right now who is looking for a solution and how we vote and when we vote I think we are just opening up the opportunity to say yes to things that can be made, like the family entertainment.  Even though they can already do that right now, they just have to go around it a different way in order to do it.  So opening this opportunity I think it’s not going to let things stay the way that they are because for so many years here in Mount Kisco, we’ve always heard that Mount Kisco is closed for business, nobody every lets you do anything.  So this is an opportunity right now, for our community to say yes to the possibility and just remember because if we vote yes, it doesn’t stop with us, we still have a Planning Board that is going to do all of the studies that you are looking for.  So this road for them is not a short road and if we let the ShopRite come in now and say no to the Recreation part, we are actually saying no to these possibilities of these places coming in because they might not be here tomorrow if they are here today and if there is a realtor coming in they are going to look at the zoning and say no it’s not allowed there you can’t go here and basically it stops there.  So yes, to the possibilities.  Thank you.

Trustee Grunthal stated my colleagues on the Board have said pretty much everything that I’ve wanted to say.  However, I would like to add that this is not a done deal, but a majority of the Board members have expressed their views including myself in favor of letting ShopRite come in.  We all know, and I want to emphasize, that this application will still go through a lengthy process with the Planning Board and they will look at every aspect of this to make sure that it is done right.  Of course this is all done against the background of the Comprehensive Development Plan so as we look at items other than the supermarket we should bear in mind that the Comprehensive Development Plan will be addressing all the uses that might be possible both in the 333 North Bedford Road area and Radio Circle.  What persuaded me to support the supermarket are the plans that Jim Diamond showed to us, showed pretty clearly a complete reconfiguration of the two (2) intersections of the north and south ends of 333.  It’s the kind of change that you would normally expect a big town or city to do not a private investor, but what we are looking at here is major changes so that the entrance at the south end faces directly across from Park Drive and the entrance of the north end will face directly to the entrance to Foxwood.  We will have two (2) normal intersections with just two (2) sets of traffic lights and all of the cars will know exactly where they are in relation to all of the roads.  Mr. Diamond has said that we will have pedestrian crossing there and that persuades me that things can only get better and it will not get worse.  I will say however, that we do have in the proposed zoning changes outdoor recreation as well as indoor recreation and I am opposed to that.  I think outdoor recreation can lead to light and noise both of which are unacceptable so near to residential areas both Foxwood, Brookside, and also at the Radio Circle area.  So that is something that I really don’t like.  We’ll see what happens during the Comprehensive Plan discussion.  I think it is premature to do anything with the Radio Circle area pending the Comprehensive Plan.  Thank you.

Mayor Picinich stated that the initial request that had come in was for general retail and so that would allow this property to have access to everything else that is along North Bedford Road and we actually choose a more restrained approach focusing on a full service grocery store and family recreation specifically.  Again, family recreation currently exists on the site, whether it’s a membership club or family recreation this is simply the business model in which the people collect their money.  So I want to be able to allow the property owner to fill the existing space with these types of uses.  Having said that, if there is a concern specifically in the code with reference to indoor vs. outdoor, specifically with reference to a water park.  We need to find solutions, let’s go to the text and change it, that’s what this process is about.  If there are issues or concerns let’s go through it and modify the code amendment.  The traffic on North Bedford Road and the lack of pedestrian access and accessibility exist and so I view this as an opportunity to fix that.  Again, we all have to work together towards solutions and so for a property owner to make this level of investment, they would only do that if they could generate the revenue needed by filling 600,000 sq. ft. of potentially half empty space.  So we all have to work together as residents, as business owners, as property owners, and as a Village Board to identify the specific concerns and overcome them so we can figure out together as a community how to move forward.  So that is entirely how I am approaching this and so every comment shared, both through email and expressed tonight, has been heard and has resonated very deeply with all of us and the objective here is to take those and turn them into solutions.  

Village Attorney Singleton stated having been involved in this site since 2006 and having represented the prior property owner, no matter what ultimately happens at that site it is going to be more traffic than what was there.  There were 10 cars a day that went in and out of the site, it was dormant.  I will add this, the Planning Board has not been easy or offered any red carpet treatment in its review.  Over the years they have been very copious in their review and they have frequently expressed their concerns and hesitations as to approving anything without an improvement in traffic circulation on to and off of North Bedford Road.  I don’t think that is going to change with or without the zoning.  I was glad to hear that Mr. Diamond expressly recognized that none of this stuff was going to happen without the traffic intersections being realigned.  Regardless, if any uses are approved for that site it would be a significant improvement for the community independent of having any use changes, but you have to have tenants to warrant the investment.  

Mayor Picinich stated again the public hearing remains open for all future comments.

1)
Communications:

a.
Letter from St. Francis of Assisi re: outdoor procession.

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer approving the outdoor procession of the Virgin Mary of Mount Carmel scheduled to be held on Saturday, July 14, 2018 at 3:00 pm on the corner of Green Street and Main Street; all in favor.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye
Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

b.
Email from Milton Javier re: Quinceanera Procession.


The Village Board reviewed the request from Mr. Javier dated April 25, 2018 and agreed that as long as the Village Manager was satisfied with everything that was being done by Mr. Javier they had no objections and wished Mr. Javier’s daughter a lovely Quinceanera celebration.

c.
Email from Wayne Spector re: vacancy on the Zoning Board of Appeals Alternate Member.

The Village Board scheduled an informal interview with Mr. Spector regarding his interest in serving on the Zoning Board of Appeals as an Alternate Member for Monday, May 21, 2018 at 6:45 pm to be held in the Village Hall Board Room; all in favor.  

2)
Petitions: None.
3)
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: None.
4)
Village Manager’s Reports: 


a.
Annual Records Retention Day.

Village Manager Brancati announced that the Library and Village Hall Offices (Village Hall, Justice Court and Police Clerk) will be closed ALL DAY on Monday, May 14, 2018 for Records Retention Day.


b.
Water and Sewer Bills payment reminder.
Water and Sewer Bills have been mailed out. Payment is due by Thursday, May 31, 2018.  If you have any questions please call 914-864-0029. 
To sign up for E-Z Pay Automatic Debit on all future water/sewer bills visit our website at www.mountkiscony.gov and click on the Water and Sewer Department tab.
Future water/sewer bills will be issued quarterly pursuant to the schedule below:
Billing Date:



Payment Due Date:
May 1, 2018



May 31, 2018
August 1, 2018


August 31, 2018 
November 1, 2018


November 30, 2018
February 1, 2019


March 2, 2019

c.
New Hire Announcement.


Village Manager Brancati announced the probationary appointment of Donna Endicott as the new full-time Animal Warden/Parking Enforcement Officer effective Tuesday, April 3, 2018.


d.
2017 Annual Stormwater Report.

Village Manager Brancati presented to the Village Board the Village’s 2017 Annual Stormwater Report.  A copy of the Stormwater Report along with a copy of the presentation is available on the Village’s website at http://www.mountkiscony.gov/departments/engineering_department/stormwater_annual_reports.php
5)
Board Reports:

Trustee Albanese stated that last Wednesday we had a Comprehensive Plan Development meeting with the Chamber of Commerce along with a couple of property owners.  Their input was very important as they are a very important part of our community and I think it was helpful for them to not only hear what was going on, but also to give us their input on the Comprehensive Development Plan.  The Comprehensive Development Plan Survey is available to take on line, it takes about 10 minutes to complete.  If you haven’t been to any of the meetings, it’s actually for you to voice your opinion and be heard for this plan.  There is also a meeting this Saturday, May 12th at 9:30 am so if you haven’t been to any of the other meetings please try to attend this meeting.  

Trustee Albanese stated that he was very proud to announce that all of the designated areas in the Adopt-an-Area Program have been “adopted” and planting in these areas will start this week.  New England Antique Lumber will be making beautiful wood signs for the areas.  There is always room for other people to get involved to start beautifying your neighborhood and also for tenants and landlords to start painting and put a flower pot out.  So let’s make Mount Kisco beautiful.

Deputy Mayor Farber announced that the Mount Kisco Historical Society held their Annual Meeting for 2018 this past Wednesday evening May 2, 2018.  President Eva Marshall turned the program over to Town Historian Harry McCartney who gave a cultural landscape tour with his team of presenters.  Many thanks to the Historical Society for the hundreds of hours that they put into compiling, archiving, and cataloging the history of Mount Kisco every Tuesday morning and for saving our treasured past.  The Historical Society is the gift that keeps on giving with the development of our new trail system which lets you take a walk into nature and into our past.  

Deputy Mayor Farber reported that the Mount Kisco Arts Council meets on Tuesday, May 8th to finalize plans for the 2nd Annual Summer Art and Music Show which is planned for Saturday, June 9th.  We will be having some pop-up tents displaying local artists with affordable art and a variety of food trucks to tempt your pallet.  It all takes place behind Village Hall.  I will report back with more details after our next meeting.

Deputy Mayor Farber reported that the Mount Kisco Chamber of Commerce celebrates its annual Citizen of the Year Award Dinner on Wednesday, May 9th.  This year the honorees are Eva and John Marshall for their many years of volunteering and giving back.  They are a true power couple of Mount Kisco.  The Civic Organization this year is the Boys and Girls Club of Northern Westchester who has been serving our community since 1939.  It will really be a wonderful evening and I’m sure it is going to be a sellout crowd.  


Deputy Mayor Farber stated that it’s not too late for you to have your say and join us for the 2nd Downtown Design Workshop this Saturday, May 12th at 9:30 am at the Library.  The object of this interactive design focused workshop is to create guiding principles for future development in downtown, it’s all about our future.  


Finally, for all of you Moms out there, Happy Mother’s Day this Sunday May 13th.


Trustee Schleimer stated that May 15th is our School Board and Budget Votes, I believe we have two (2) open seats that are up for candidates.  So please become informed and vote, it’s very important for Mount Kisco.  The polls will be open from 7 am to 9 pm you vote in your local elementary school. 


Trustee Schleimer reported that County Executive George Latimer signed into law a measure that will ensure businesses owned by service disabled veterans are considered for future County contracts.  This is the first time I’ve seen this and I think it is a wonderful idea.  The Bill stipulates that service disabled veteran owned businesses will receive 6% of the County’s future contacts.  The legislation requires all County departments and offices to encourage certified SDVOBS to participate in the contracting process.  So if this applies to you please contact the County and find out what contracts are available for you to bid on.  This is a brand new wonderful opportunity, so if this applies to you please take advantage of it.

Mayor Picinich reported that the Finance Committee met and the focus of our conversation was on establishing a charitable fund for the Village as was permitted by recent New York State Law.  There has been no determination if the IRS would actually permit these deductions as this of course is all in response to changes in Federal Tax Law.  Our whole meeting was about this, we discussed the benefits and the down sides including potential liability for the Village.  We are expecting more guidance from the State of New York and organizations such as NYCOM and the New York State City/County Management Association.  We set a deadline to be able to make decisions about this by the start of September because if this is something that we do we need to ensure it’s available to people as we head towards the end of this year so that these donations can be made within the calendar year.  I want to make it very clear to everyone that the Village will not provide any guidance or tax advice as we are not qualified to offer such advice.  So you must speak with your tax preparers and your financial advisors to determine what the impacts of the changes in the Federal Law will be for you, and how and if a charitable fund was set up locally in the Village if that is something of which you would choose to take advantage.  

Mayor Picinich reported that our Marketing Team is planning on presenting their ideas and their recommendations to the Board of Trustees at our next Work Session Meeting.  They have been focusing on trying to identify for us an image and a tag line so that we can begin having a unified message in how we tell our story to the outside world.


Mayor Picinich reported that the Parking Task Force also met and we are trying to focus in real hard and fast on some actionable things to be done.  This is a big conservation that is going to continue as we focus on improving the user experience with clear step-by-step directions that are needed in all pay station kiosks, visually cleaning up all of the different messaging that’s in the kiosk to provide one succinct and direct sign for how to use the station, and any other information that is needed.  We determined that it is really important that we keep the one (1) hour meters on the street in order to allow for vehicle turnover for the stores.  At the same time, in order to be able to simplify the process in the parking lots we’ve discussed eliminating the two (2) hour spots.  So that would mean there would be four (4) hour, twelve (12) hour, and permit spots in the lots.  We also discussed selling quarterly permits for business employees as we wanted to make that more palatable which enables greater flexibility and reduced costs.  There is clearly a need to add lighting in all pay stations, and we are also working with the Chamber of Commerce to determine the benefits of free parking that has been issued on Thursday’s.  There has been discussion and debate as to whether or not that has been beneficial to determine how or if we should expand any level of free parking.  We also determined that it was essential to re-evaluate all signage that currently exists, there is clearly confusion.  We are going to bring in a professional to evaluate this and make some very specifics recommendations to make sure it is all very clear.  

Mayor Picinich announced that the new score board is up at the Leonard Park Field.  The DPW worked very hard and extensively in getting that going.  So thank you again to the DPW, the Little League, the Recreation Department, and the Leonard Park Committee for making that happen for our ball players.

Mayor Picinich stated that she was able to participate in the Westchester County Leadership Prayer Breakfast along with Village Manager Brancati.  We were both afforded a wonderful opportunity to speak and lead a prayer.  I wanted to specifically thank Perry Wooten who allowed that opportunity to happen so that there was a spotlight shown on Mount Kisco.  That was greatly appreciated.  


Mayor Picinich stated that she had the distinct honor of being able to participate in the Mount Kisco Volunteer Ambulance Corps Annual Dinner this weekend.  They installed the new officers and they also honored certain folks that went above and beyond.  She pointed out that when residents call 911 the Mount Kisco Volunteer Ambulance Corps shows up at your front door.  These folks respond to approximately 100 calls per month with 50 active members and they literally put their lives on hold when those calls come in to ensure that they meet the needs of the people who live in our community.  I really wanted to make sure that everyone understood the time and the dedication along with the amount of training that’s necessary to be a member of the Volunteer Ambulance Corps and the tremendous work that they do for our community.  It is greatly greatly appreciated.

Trustee Grunthal stated for everyone who was not there we had a wonderful Arbor Day Celebration last Sunday at Wallace Pond in Leonard Park to celebrate the trees of this earth.  This was arranged by the Conservation Advisory Council, Jim Gmelin, John Rhodes, and Ruth Moy.  We had an inspiring speech about the value of trees from Jim Gmelin.  Then we had our Mayor also talk about the value of the environment to us and to read a proclamation proclaiming this was Arbor Day in the Village.  We then went on to have some presentations to children in the elementary school who had drawn pictures of trees and there were some fascinating drawings.  We then moved on to actually planting 150 trees.  When I say trees I’m talking about sticks that some percentage of which will become trees.  They were placed right at the edge of Wallace Pond.  We are hoping that 30% of them will come up during the next few years and if they do it will be just excellent for the stabilization of the bank around Wallace Pond and very attractive as well.  


Trustee Grunthal stated that another important environmental issue came up.  We have now received a report on the maintenance of Branch Brook from Jan Johannessen of Kellard and Sessions our Planning Consultants.  This report lists all of the improvements that have been made to the river banks throughout the last year and it also lists what needs to be done in the future.  Of particular importance to us is that we should not be mowing down the natural growth of the natural plants that grow alongside the stream because these stabilize the banks.  So it has been recommended that we should not mow between 8 and 10 feet on either side of the stream and that we should put down markers before the mowing starts to ensure that the men who are doing the mowing avoid mowing that protected area.  So I trust that we can get these markers down in place and that we can make sure that the Department of Public Works knows exactly why we are wanting to do this and that the goal is to protect the stream by staying outside of the markers when they mow.  These markers should also be placed at Wallace Pond and along the stream that flows in Leonard Park.  We should put up some signs explaining that we are not mowing this area in order to protect the banks to allow natural plants to grow in these areas.  In fact, when the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYS DEC) provided us with those 150 little trees, they also provided us with free signs which are being put up there.

Trustee Grunthal stated finally I am happy to report that we have a Farmers Market Committee in place.  We are going to set-up a meeting over the next week or two (2).  We also have been speaking with an organization that would manage the market for us without costing the Village, but we need our own committee to guide, monitor, and set the rules.  My goal here is that we actually have a Farmers Market in place in town in the spring of 2019.  
4) Old Business: None.
7)
New Business: 
a.
Resolution authorizing a real property tax settlement – Anthony Demaio vs. Village/Town of Mount Kisco.

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Grunthal authorizing the real property tax settlement;

Whereas, petitions have been filed by the property owner below, challenging real property tax assessments on Town and Village assessment rolls with respect to the following parcels:

Property Owner

Tax Designation 

Years
Antonio DeMaio

80.33-5-5.1


2011 to 2016 (Town)









2014 to 2017 (Village)


Whereas, petitioner’s court challenge is now pending in the Supreme Court, Westchester County; and


Whereas, the Village and the property owner have reached a mutually agreeable resolution;


Now Therefore Be It Resolved, the Office of the Village Attorney is authorized to execute a settlement on behalf of the Town for assessments for no less than the following:

Village Proceedings
Assessment Year
Original
Proposed Settlement

Reduction

2014


$54,000
$44,550


$9,450

2015


$54,000
$40,755


$13,245

2016


$54,000
$42,300


$11,700

2017


$54,000
$41,100


$12,900

Town Proceedings

Assessment Year
Original
Proposed Settlement

Reduction

2011


$100,000
$80,010


$19,990

2012


$100,000
$81,690


$18,310

2013


$100,000
$87,780


$12,220

2014


$95,000
$87,780


$7,220

2015


$95,000
$87,780


$7,220

2016


$95,000
$87,780


$7,220

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

b.
Resolution authorizing the Village Manager to execute the Amended Municipal Agreement with the Energy Improvement Corporation.
The following motion was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Albanese to execute the Amended Municipal Agreement with the Energy Improvement Corporation as submitted, subject to clarification of the agreement by the Village Attorney as to whether this agreement applies to individual residents as well as businesses and if it doesn’t apply to individual residents the Village Attorney will come back to the Village Board with the clarification and if need be the Village Board could opt out of the agreement if need be; all in favor.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

The following motion was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber to participate in the 2.0 program; all in favor.  
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
c.
Resolution to enter into an Executive Session regarding the proposed sale of real property.

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese to enter into an Executive Session regarding the proposed sale of real property; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
8)
Bills –
The following motion was offered by Trustee Albanese and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber to pay the bills as presented to the Board dated May 2, 2018 for the months of March and April, 2018; all in favor.

General Fund




$227,924.02
Water Fund




 190,175.81


Sewer Fund




   11,758.69


Library





   18,918.82


Capital Fund




 400,025.09
Trust Fund




    6,073.76




TOTAL


$854,876.19
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

9)      Approval of Minutes – 

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of April 2, 2018, as submitted.

Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Absent
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye


The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber approving the Special Meeting Minutes of April 9, 2018, as submitted.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye


The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of April 16, 2018; as submitted.

Motion Adopted



Mayor Picinich



Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye



Trustee Albanese


Aye



Trustee Grunthal


Aye




Trustee Schleimer


Aye

10)
Non-Local Business:  None.
11)
Public Comment:  None.
Meeting closed at 10:05 pm.
_______________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
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